Comparative Studies in Society and History 2020;62(3):456–486. 0010-4175/20 © The Author(s), 2020. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of the Society for the Comparative Study of Society and History. doi:10.1017/S0010417520000146

# In the Name of the Cross: Christianity and Anti-Semitic Propaganda in Nazi Germany and Fascist Italy

DAVID I. KERTZER

Brown University Departments of Anthropology and Italian Studies

## **GUNNAR MOKOSCH**

Brown University Department of Political Science

The widely held view of the fascist regimes in Germany and Italy as pagan or even anti-Christian—promulgated not least by the Catholic and Protestant churches—has been the subject of much controversy in recent scholarship. Supporters of this view stress the frequent assaults by the two regimes on the churches and the persecution and resistance of many clerics. They also point to the discrepancies between Christian doctrine and fascist ideologies, juxtaposing the gospels' teaching of the equality of all human beings with the racism of fascist propaganda and policy. On the delicate issue of the origin of the Holocaust in particular, the Vatican has drawn a clear distinction between historic Christian "anti-Judaism," based on religious differences, and the "modern," racial anti-Semitism espoused by the fascists.<sup>2</sup>

Acknowledgments: The authors shared equally in the preparation of this article, and our names are listed alphabetically. We would like to thank the *CSSH* readers of an earlier draft of this piece for their excellent suggestions for revision. All translations from German and Italian are the authors' own.

456

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> John S. Conway, *The Nazi Persecution of the Churches* (New York: Basic Books, 1968); Beate Ruhm von Oppen, *Religion and Resistance to Nazism* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1971); Theodore N. Thomas, *Women against Hitler: Christian Resistance in the Third Reich* (Westport: Praeger, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Commission for Religious Relations with the Jews, "We Remember: A Reflection on the Shoah," http://www.vatican.va/roman\_curia/pontifical\_councils/chrstuni/documents/rc\_pc\_chrstuni\_doc\_16031998\_shoah\_en.html (last accessed 30 Dec. 2019).

A large and growing body of scholarship has cast doubt on these arguments. Many Catholic priests and Protestant ministers actively supported the fascist regimes, while others were simply complacent or, in the words of Spicer, put up "quiet resistance." The churches remained silent about many fascist crimes and hence were, some scholars argue, complicit.<sup>4</sup> The ascent of the fascist movements to power put the churches and individual clerics in a difficult position. Their responses often reflected their ambivalent attitude toward the new regimes.<sup>5</sup> In a bid to stabilize their hold on power, these regimes frequently worked together with church leaders. In fact, during some periods the Vatican's relationship with Hitler's and, especially, Mussolini's government was far from hostile.<sup>6</sup>

If many clerics found fascism compatible with their Christian beliefs, so too did many fascists believe themselves to be good Christians. Steigmann-Gall's The Holy Reich initiated an intense debate over his claim that Nazism was in many ways a Christian movement since many members of the Nazi elite promoted "positive Christianity," an Aryanized form of the faith. In his view, in addition to paganism, "positive Christianity [...] expressed bona fide religious feelings" in the Nazi Party, and "Professions of Christian

This was true even for the leadership and clergy of the Confessional Church that split off from the Protestant Church as the Nazi regime sought to create a single Reich Church. See Shelley Baranowski, The Confessing Church, Conservative Elites, and the Nazi State (Lewiston: Edwin Meilen, 1986) and Victoria Barnett, For the Soul of the People: Protestant Protest against Hitler (New York: Oxford University Press, 1992).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Robert P. Ericksen, Theologians under Hitler: Gerhard Kittel, Paul Althaus and Emmanuel Hirsch (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1985); Beth Griech-Polelle, Bishop Von Galen: German Catholicism and National Socialism (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2002); Kevin P. Spicer, Resisting the Third Reich: The Catholic Clergy in Hitler's Berlin (DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2004); Kevin P. Spicer, Hitler's Priests: Catholic Clergy and National Socialism (DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2008).

Suzanne Brown-Fleming, The Holocaust and Catholic Conscience (South Bend: University of Notre Dame Press, 2006); Robert P. Ericksen, Complicity in the Holocaust: Churches and Universities in Nazi Germany (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012); Robert P. Ericksen, "Resistance or Complicity? Balancing Assessments of German Churches under Nazism," Kirchliche Zeitgeschichte 28, 2 (2015): 246-61; Wolfgang Gerlach, And the Witnesses Were Silent: The Confessing Church and the Persecution of the Jews (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2000); Richard Gutteridge, Open Thy Mouth for the Dumb! The German Evangelical Church and the Jews, 1879-1950 (Oxford: Blackwell, 1976); Ernst Klee, 'Die SA Jesu Christi': Die Kirche im Banne Hitlers (Frankfurt a.M.: Fischer, 1989); Michael Phayer, The Catholic Church and the Holocaust (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> John Cornwell, *Hitler's Pope: The Secret History of Pius XII* (New York: Viking, 1999); Emma Fattorini, Hitler, Mussolini, and the Vatican: Pope Pius XI and the Speech that Was Never Made, Carl Ipsen, trans. (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2011); David I. Kertzer, The Pope and Mussolini: The Secret History of Pius XI and the Rise of Fascism in Europe (New York: Random House, 2014); Hubert Wolf, Pope and Devil: The Vatican's Archives and the Third Reich, Kenneth Kronenbert, trans. (Cambridge: Belknap Press, 2012).

Richard Steigmann-Gall, The Holy Reich: Nazi Conceptions of Christianity (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2003). See also the reactions compiled in *Journal of Contemporary* History 42, 1 (2007): 5-78; and Steigmann-Gall's response in the issue that followed (42, 2: 185-211).

feeling were not the product of Nazi mendacity." Similarly, Williamson argues that many high-ranking party members and supporters sincerely thought of themselves as good Christians. Other scholars, too, point out the close link between Nazi ideology and German Protestant culture in particular. Thus, Bergen shows the important role of the Deutsche Christen (German Christians), a völkisch organization that originated in the Protestant churches, in supporting the regime. Its goal was to fuse the Nazi movement and the Protestant churches by purging all Jewish influences from the latter. 10 Hastings, by contrast, contends that the embrace of positive Christianity by the early Nazi movement derived from its roots in the Catholic milieu of Munich.<sup>11</sup>

Moreover, many scholars argue that the distinction between premodern anti-Judaism and modern racial anti-Semitism is spurious. Just as the churches promoted "modern" anti-Semitic themes along the lines of the Protocols of the Elders of Zion well into the twentieth century, the fascist regimes made ample use of premodern Christian tropes in their efforts to whip up hatred against the Jews. 12 Indeed, the Nazis found fertile ground for their ideas in Christian communities beyond the German Christians, which led Bergen to argue that Christian anti-Semitism was a crucial factor in making the Holocaust possible. 13 According to Probst, Protestant scholars and clerics, including many who belonged to the Confessional Church that opposed the Nazis, "reinforced the cultural anti-Semitism and anti-Judaism of many Protestants in Nazi Germany." <sup>14</sup> Heschel's study of the Institute for

George S. Williamson, "A Religious Sonderweg? Reflections on the Sacred and the Secular in the Historiography of Modern Germany," Church History 75, 1 (2006): 139-56.

<sup>10</sup> Doris Bergen, Twisted Cross: The German Christian Movement in the Third Reich (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1996).

<sup>11</sup> Derek Hastings, Catholicism and the Roots of Nazism: Religious Identity and National Socialism (New York: Oxford University Press, 2009).

<sup>12</sup> David Biale, Blood and Belief: The Circulation of a Symbol between Jews and Christians (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2007); David I. Kertzer, The Popes against the Jews: The Vatican's Role in the Rise of Modern Anti-Semitism (New York: Knopf, 2001); David I. Kertzer and Gunnar Mokosch, "The Medieval in the Modern: Nazi and Italian Fascist Use of the Ritual Murder Charge," Holocaust and Genocide Studies 33, 2 (2019): 177-96; Robert Michael, Holy Hatred: Christianity, Anti-Semitism, and the Holocaust (New York: Palgrave Macmillan,

Doris Bergen, "Catholics, Protestants, and Christian Anti-Semitism in Nazi Germany," Central European History 27, 3 (1994): 329-48. See also Manfred Gailus, Protestantismus und Nationalsozialismus: Studien zur nationalsozialistischen Durchdringung des protestantischen Sozialmilieus in Berlin (Cologne: Böhlau Verlag, 2001).

<sup>14</sup> Christopher J. Probst, Demonizing the Jews: Luther and the Protestant Church in Nazi Germany (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2012), 172.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Steigmann-Gall, *Holy Reich*, 262. On the difficulty of distinguishing between paganism and "Aryan Christianity" in the ideology and membership of the Nazi Party, see Uwe Puschner, "Weltanschauung und Religion, Religion und Weltanschauung: Ideologie und Formen völkischer Religion," Zeitenblicke 5, 1 (2006), http://www.zeitenblicke.de/2006/1/Puschner; and Samuel Koehne, "Were the National Socialists a Völkisch Party? Paganism, Christianity, and the Nazi Christmas," Central European History 47, 4 (2014): 760-90.

the Study and Eradication of Jewish Influence on German Religious Life reveals the explicit propaganda efforts among Protestant theologians to link anti-Judaism and Nazi anti-Semitism by "Aryanizing" Jesus. 15

Beyond the well-documented use of anti-Jewish Christian tropes, what is largely missing from these debates is examination of how the fascist regimes themselves made use of Christianity in demonizing the Jews. Exploring this question promises to shed further light on the issues of whether these regimes were openly anti-Christian or, to the contrary, cast themselves as the defenders of a Christian Europe, and whether, in doing the latter, they supported or criticized contemporary Christian clergy. In principle, the Nazi and Italian Fascist anti-Semitic campaigns should be crucial supporting evidence for those who argue that a distinction needs to be made between traditional Christian anti-Judaism and the racial anti-Semitism of secular fascist ideology. If "scientific" racism put the fascist regimes and the Christian Churches at loggerheads, these campaigns were prime opportunities for fascist attacks on Christian doctrine and clergy. At the very least, one would expect fascist propaganda to gloss over such differences with Christian dogma out of consideration for widespread Christian sensibilities. By contrast, an explicitly Christian justification in fascist propaganda for the vilification of the Jews provides further evidence for the argument that the proposed divide between religious anti-Judaism and secular anti-Semitism is untenable.

As we shall see, the way that the fascist regimes depicted Christianity and the Christian Churches in demonizing the Jews also has important implications for ongoing debates about fascism as a "political religion." Were the Fascists and Nazis building an alternative religion, competing with the Christian faiths, or were they engaged in some kind of new churchregime collaboration, one in which the Christian churches continued to play a significant role?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Susannah Heschel, The Aryan Jesus: Christian Theologians and the Bible in Nazi Germany (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2010). More generally, there is a large literature on the history of the demonization of the Jews by the Christian churches: e.g., Robert Chazan, Medieval Stereotypes and Modern Anti-Semitism (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997); Jeremy Cohen, The Friars and the Jews: The Evolution of Medieval Antijudaism (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1982); Jules Isaac, The Teaching of Contempt: Christian Roots of Anti-Semitism (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1964); Thomas Kauffmann, Luther's Jews: A Journey into Anti-Semitism (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017); Robert Michael, A History of Catholic Anti-Semitism: The Dark Side of the Church (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008); Giovanni Miccoli, "Santa Sede, questione ebraica e anti-Semitismo fra Otto e Novecento," in Corrado Vivanti, ed., Storia d'Italia, Annali 11, vol. 2 (Turin: Einaudi, 1997), 1371-1577; Pierre Pierrard, Juifs et catholiques français (Paris: Editions du Cerf, 1997); Nina Valbousquet, "Tradition catholique et matrice de l'antisémitisme à l'époque contemporaine," Revue d'Histoire Moderne & Contemporaine 62, 2/3 (2015): 63-88; Olaf Blaschke, Katholizismus und Anti-Semitismus im deutschen Kaiserreich (Göttingen: Vandenhoeck und Ruprecht, 1999).

In examining these issues, we provide a comparative analysis of anti-Semitic propaganda in Nazi Germany and Fascist Italy. Most of the scholarly contributions referred to above draw their findings from investigation into only one of the two regimes, with most attention paid to the German case. A comparative approach helps correct this imbalance and allows us to identify patterns of similarity and difference between the two. This, in turn, serves as a partial corrective to the twin pitfalls of over- and undergeneralization which often mar single-country studies. Such comparison promises to yield new insight into church-regime relations in Nazi Germany and Fascist Italy. While these relations were fraught with difficulties in both countries, the German case was particularly complicated due to the existence of two major Christian confessions and increasing fragmentation on the Protestant side.

#### TOOLS OF PROPAGANDA: LA DIFESA DELLA RAZZA AND DER STÜRMER

To compare the use of Christianity in Nazi and Fascist demonization of the Jews, we examine the foremost anti-Semitic propaganda vehicle in each regime: *La difesa della razza* in Italy and *Der Stürmer* in Germany. Both periodicals circulated widely and enjoyed the direct support of their respective regimes. The Italian magazine served as the Fascist regime's official organ in its anti-Semitic campaign. The German weekly, although privately owned and run, had a privileged status in the Nazis' anti-Semitic propaganda machine.

The introduction of the racial laws in September 1938 marked a startling new development in the Italian Fascist regime's policies. While Hitler had initiated anti-Jewish measures almost immediately upon taking power more than five years earlier, in Italy no such measures had been introduced. Indeed, a considerable portion of Italy's Jews took out memberships in the Fascist Party. <sup>16</sup> It was in the wake of Hitler's visit to Italy in May 1938 that the *Duce*, keen to impress his German allies, decided to turn against the Jews. <sup>17</sup> At the time, Italy's Jewish population was largely concentrated in a few urban centers and amounted to only one-tenth of 1 percent of the population (fewer than fifty thousand), compared to Germany, where Jews were about 1 percent of the population (roughly a half-million).

Michele Sarfatti, The Jews in Mussolini's Italy: From Equality to Persecution, John and Anne Tedeschi, trans. (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 2006); Shira Klein, Italy's Jews from Emancipation to Fascism (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2018). On Italy's racial laws, see Alberto Cavaglion and Gian Paolo Romagnani, Le interdizioni del Duce: Le leggi razziali in Italia (Turin: Claudiana, 2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Debates over why Mussolini initiated his anti-Jewish campaign continue. See, for example, Giorgio Fabre, *Mussolini razzista: dal socialismo al fascismo, la formazine di un antisemita* (Milan: Garzanti, 2005); and Marie-Anne Matard-Bonucci, *L'Italie fasciste et la persécution des juifs* (Paris: Perrin, 2007).

To convince the Italians of the need for action against their Jewish fellow citizens, Mussolini initiated a massive propaganda campaign. It started in mid-July 1938 with the Manifesto of Racial Scientists, prepared at Mussolini's direction, and published with great fanfare in the country's major newspapers. The manifesto proclaimed the existence of a pure Italian race and deemed the country's Jews a separate, noxious, foreign race. Exhorting Italians to be openly racist, the manifesto asserted that the Duce had in fact championed racism all along.

For Mussolini, it was important to launch an illustrated magazine with a popular touch to instill the new racial theories in the minds of ordinary Italians. Under his supervision, the Ministry of Popular Culture, which was responsible for the regime's propaganda, recruited a group of Fascist academics for the magazine's editorial committee, including some of the manifesto's signatories and its principal author, the young anthropologist Guido Landra. 18 Mussolini appointed as editor the prominent Fascist journalist and fierce anti-Semite Telesio Interlandi. Titled La difesa della razza (The defense of the race), the magazine was published under the authority of the ministry, which sent copies of each issue to schools and universities throughout Italy. Publication started in August 1938 and two new issues appeared each month until shortly before Mussolini was ousted in July 1943. 19

By contrast, *Der Stürmer* (The stormer) was not published directly by the National Socialist regime but was owned and edited by Julius Streicher, one of Hitler's most loyal followers since the early days of the Nazi movement in Munich. In 1923, Streicher launched Der Stürmer as a regional weekly newspaper in Nuremberg. Its subtitle proclaimed it to be "a weekly for the fight for the truth." The truth was, as readers would learn week after week, that the German Volk were in a life-or-death struggle with the world's foremost enemy, Alljuda (pan-Jewry).

<sup>18</sup> On Landra, see Aaron Gillette, "Guido Landra and the Office of Racial Studies in Fascist Italy," Holocaust and Genocide Studies 16, 3 (2002): 357-75.

On La Difesa della razza and its anti-Semitic campaign, see Francesco Cassata, 'La Difesa della razza': Politica, ideologia e immagine del razzismo fascista (Turin: Einaudi, 2008); Mariana Aguirre, "La Difesa Della Razza (1938-1943): Primitivism and Classicism in Fascist Italy," Politics, Religion & Ideology 16, 4 (2015): 370-90, 373; Philippe Foro, "Racisme fasciste et antiquité: L'exemple de la revue 'La Difesa della Razza' (1938-1943)," Vingtième Siècle: Revue d'histoire 78 (2003): 121-31; Michele Loré, Anti-Semitismo e razzismo ne La difesa della razza, 1938-1943 (Soveria Mannelli: Rubbettino, 2008); Valentina Pisanty, ed., Educare all'odio: La difesa della razza, 1938-1943 (Milan: Bompiani, 2006); Gabriele Rigano, "Romanità, cattolicità e razzismo: La Santa Sede e La Difesa della razza," Cristianesimo nella Storia 33, 1 (2012): 45-88; Sandro Servi, "Building a Racial State: Images of the Jew in the Illustrated Fascist Magazine, La Difesa della Razza, 1938-1943," in Joshua D. Zimmerman, ed., Jews in Italy under Fascist & Nazi Rule, 1922-1945 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 114-57.

With Hitler's rise to power in January 1933, *Der Stürmer* evolved into a national paper and its circulation skyrocketed. The propaganda vehicle became a fixture of everyday life under the Nazi regime as, throughout the *Reich*, notice boards called "*Stürmer* boxes" were set up in central spots of even small towns, where each new issue could be read for free. These boxes were often elaborately decorated and sported the paper's signature slogans such as, "Those who buy at the Jew's betray their *Volk*," or "The Jews are our misfortune!" Moreover, Streicher managed to reach an agreement with the German Labor Front—the Nazi labor organization that had replaced independent trade unions—which obliged most German businesses to acquire a quantity of copies in proportion to the size of their work force.

Exploiting anti-Jewish tropes of all kinds in the most extreme manner, *Der Stürmer* shaped the way many Germans saw the Jews living in their midst. This was particularly true for how Jews came to be depicted visually during the Nazi years. In his weekly cartoons, the paper's illustrator Philipp Ruprecht, under his pen name "Fips," created the proverbial *Stürmerjude*, with his crooked nose, bulging eyes, and flat feet. The paper's vulgarity and recklessness attracted criticism even from other Nazis, who sought to put the regime's brand of anti-Semitism on a more "scientific" footing, yet all attempts to shut it down failed. Streicher was Hitler's personal protégé and his privileged status allowed him to pursue his propaganda crusade against the Jews with unrestrained ferocity.

In 1934, Streicher became the regional Nazi Party leader in Franconia (Northern Bavaria) and was widely known as the *Frankenführer* (Leader of the Franconians, in analogy to Hitler). His standing in the party later declined, and he lost all his party posts in 1940. On Hitler's direct order, however, he was allowed to keep his ownership and editorship of *Der Stürmer*, which by then had made him wealthy. The weekly's final issue was published in early 1945, only months before the Allies reached Berlin. The tribunal at Nuremberg declared Streicher to be "Jew-Baiter Number One" and sentenced him to death for crimes against humanity, pointing to his paper's critical role in fomenting hatred against the Jews and paving the way for the Holocaust: "In his speeches and articles, week after week, month after month, he infected the German mind with the virus of anti-Semitism, and incited the German people to active persecution." 20

# La difesa della razza

In Italy, the Roman Catholic Church had long been the major font of anti-Semitism. Unlike many other European countries, where nationalism and

<sup>20 &</sup>quot;Judgement: Streicher," http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/judstrei.asp (last accessed 30 Dec. 2019).

anti-Semitism were often conjoined, this was not the case in Italy. From the time modern anti-Semitism emerged in the last two decades of the nineteenth century, Church publications were the most consistent purveyors of its themes.<sup>21</sup>

The announcement of Mussolini's new "racial" doctrine in July 1938, with its claim that there was a pure Italian race consisting entirely of Christians, with Jews forming a separate, lesser race, surprised many Italians. Pope Pius XI, although old and frail, expressed his disapproval of Mussolini's attempts to imitate the Nazis. The clerics around the pope, worried that the Church's mutually beneficial alliance with Mussolini might be in jeopardy, worked frantically to reign him in, but he remained unhappy with the Fascist government's embrace of Nazi Germany and its racism.<sup>2</sup>

In this context, Fascist attempts to justify their anti-Semitic campaign by reference to the Church's long history of demonization of the Jews became central to their effort to win popular support. The risk of having the campaign denounced by the pope was ended on Pius XI's death in February of 1939 and the election of his successor, Pius XII, who would never publicly criticize Italy's anti-Semitic policies. Nevertheless, the Fascists still needed to win popular support for the campaign, which baffled many Italians.

As the main Fascist vehicle for whipping up popular support for the racial laws and the anti-Semitic campaign, La difesa della razza shows how regularly the regime invoked Church authority in these efforts. That said, there were signs early on that the Holy See was not entirely pleased with the journal. Shortly after the first issue appeared, the Vatican daily newspaper, L'Osservatore romano (15 Sept. 1938), published a brief, critical story about it. Bonifacio Pignatti, the Italian ambassador to the Holy See, immediately went to complain to the Vatican Secretary of State, Cardinal Eugenio Pacelli. As Pignatti reported to Italian foreign minister Galeazzo Ciano, on 16 September, Pacelli—soon to succeed Pius XI as Pius XII—downplayed the criticism. He attributed the critical remarks to L'Osservatore romano's editor, whom he deemed a loose cannon.<sup>23</sup> Yet Pius XI had made the Church's universal mission clear and fiercely opposed the Nazi doctrine of a racial hierarchy. In part for this reason, in instituting its anti-Semitic campaign the Italian Fascist authorities went to great lengths to claim that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See Kertzer, Popes against the Jews.

On the Vatican and the racial laws, see Kertzer, *Pope and Mussolini*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Archivio Storico del Ministero degli Affari Esteri (Rome), Ambasciata Italiana presso la Santa Sede, b. 102, no. 2454/923. The Osservatore romano article noted that the question of the propriety of La difesa della razza was of particular concern to the Church since not only state schools but also all Catholic private schools were required to subscribe to the magazine. It ridiculed the publication as resembling a "scientific parody." It is notable that the Osservatore romano article was immediately republished in Italy's most influential Catholic daily newspaper, L'Avvenire d'Italia (15 Sept. 1938: 6).

they were not copying the Nazis but building on a long Italian tradition of defending Catholic Italy from the perfidious Jews.<sup>24</sup>

In fact, the portrayal of the Jewish threat found in *La difesa* consisted in good part of a marriage of the kinds of anti-Semitic portraits painted in the Italian Catholic press over the previous several decades with pseudoscientific claptrap authored by Italian university professors of anthropology, biology, and demography. The main arguments used in demonizing the Jews—the Jews were taught by the Talmud to hate and persecute Christians, the Jews were the secret conspirators behind capitalism and communism, et cetera were arguments that had long been promulgated by Civiltà cattolica, the Rome-based, Vatican-overseen Jesuit biweekly. La difesa's very first issue contained an article devoted to Civiltà cattolica's anti-Semitic polemics, which concluded, "There is no incompatibility between the doctrine of the Church and racism, as it has been expressed in Italy."<sup>25</sup>

So rich was the store of anti-Semitic venom in Civiltà cattolica from which La difesa could draw that the magazine devoted yet another article to it in its third issue. The author quoted from the pages of the Jesuit journal: "As for anti-Semitism, it did not derive ... from religious persecution." Rather, the measures against the Jews "derived instead from the intolerable pressure that they exercised over the people who hosted them with their intrusiveness and their usury." The Difesa article went on to quote Civiltà cattolica in castigating the Jews for their efforts to take over the societies in which they lived, to dominate their economies, acquire their newspapers, and practice fraud, criminality, and thievery. The lengthy article was accompanied by a caricature of Soviet Jews trampling sacred Catholic images.<sup>26</sup>

Such was the profusion of religious images in *La difesa* that even a person unable to read could quickly grasp the extent to which the publication used the Church to justify the need to act against the Jewish threat. Its pages were littered with Church images, dozens of them. The many articles on the popes' and saints' campaigns against the Jews carried iconic images of the popes and saints. Other articles, while not directly about the evil of the Jews, had the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> On 20 March, barely two weeks after Pius XII succeeded Pius XI, the Vatican Secretariat of State sent a direct complaint about La difesa della razza to the Italian government, via Italy's ambassador to the Holy See, Bonifacio Pignatti, a complaint that Pignatti then sent to Galeazzo Ciano, Minister of Foreign Affairs (and Mussolini's son-in-law). The document, bearing the stamp "Visto dal Duce" [seen by the Duce] (Telespresso no. 983/287, Archivio Storico del Ministero degli Affari Esteri [Rome], Affari Politici, 1931-1945, Santa Sede, b. 45), was accompanied by a four-page "Pro-Memoria" detailing the complaints about the departure of the publication from Catholic teachings. It is notable that the Vatican, now under Pius XII, did not make its displeasure public.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Giuseppe, Pensabene, "L'evoluzione e la razza: Cinquant'anni di polemiche ne 'La civiltà cattolica," *La difesa della razza* [henceforth *DR*] 1, 2 (1938): 33.

<sup>26</sup> Giuseppe Pensabene, "'La Civiltà Cattolica' e gli ebrei," *DR* 1, 3 (1938): 35–36.

apparent goal of convincing readers of the Catholic nature of the publication. Hence an article on "Family and racial policy" was decorated with a painting of the Madonna and baby Jesus, and the same issue also reproduced a painting by Raffaelo of Saint Cecilia looking heavenward. Two weeks later, La difesa carried a story on "Mothers and children in Italian art," featuring yet another painting of the Madonna and baby Jesus, this one by Caravaggio.<sup>27</sup>

La difesa's efforts to identify Italy's racial laws with the popes began in its fourth issue, with an article titled "The popes and Jewish doctors." It explained, "The art of medicine was cultivated throughout the ages as a preferred choice by the Jews: not out of any spirit of sacrifice or sense of mission, but for ease of making money." The author then chronicled a long list of church councils, dating back to the thirteenth century, aimed at barring Jews from practicing medicine on Christians. In a titillating detail, he asserted that a Jewish doctor of Pope Innocent VIII (1484–1492) wanted to treat the dying Pontiff with "the blood extracted from three boys around ten years old, murdered for the purpose," but "the Pope rejected such an abominable proposal, and the evil doctor fled." Following a review of the anti-Jewish orders of several popes of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, the article concluded: "Today, after so many centuries, Fascism is reexamining the 'vexed Jewish question' and is resolving it not with compromises but with totalitarian, fascist methods."28

Articles over the following years continued to justify the Italian racial laws as simply following the practices that earlier popes had put into place in protecting Italian Christian society. Under the rubric "The sources of Italian anti-Judaism," La difesa ran a story on Pope Paul IV, the pope who first ghettoized the Jews of the Papal States. The first page offered a large image of his funeral monument that depicts him sitting on his throne. "In that tomb," the article explained, "lie the remains of Paul IV Carafa, whose legislative work was fundamental for the protection of civilization against the Jewish menace." Several issues later, an article explained that his successor, Pope Pius V, "was forced to issue a third papal bull against the Jews, fully revealing, with caustic words, their malice and the harassments and dangers with which the people of the Papal States have been oppressed at their hands." The same issue, in an article titled "The eternal enemies of Rome," reminded readers that in 1215 Pope Innocent III had "among other measures taken against the Jews," ordered that they be made to wear a sign on their clothes so that they could be easily recognized. "Observing the history of the Church," the author of a 1941 article on Jews in the Papal States wrote, "one can note with what great persistent vigilance it sought to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "Santa Cecilia' di Raffaello," DR 3, 2 (1939): 11–12; "Politica della famiglia e della razza," DR, vol. 3, no. 2, (1939) pp. 29–30; "Madri e bambini nell'arte italiana," DR. 3, 4 (1939): 8–11. <sup>28</sup> Giuseppe Lucidi, "I papi e i medici ebrei," DR 1, 4 (1938): 14.

exclude the Jewish element from its bosom, contributing with the implacable work of the vicars of Christ to forming not only our Roman Catholic conscience, but also, as a corollary of this, our anti-Jewish conscience."<sup>29</sup>

That the divide between "racial" and "religious" demonization of the Jews was elided in the pages of *La difesa* is also clear from the way the publication used Christian imagery. One of its first issues took up the subject of Judas's betrayal of Jesus, a theme that would reappear often. The article, "The Jew in art," bore the ponderous subtitle, "The hateful face of Israel is distinguished everywhere from the features of Italians. In the pictures of our painters as in the crannies of the ghetto the features of Judas spark aversion and disgust." Four Christian images were offered in support of this racial distinction, three of them well-known artists' depictions of Judas, along with an image known simply as "The Jew," from a Catholic devotional complex in northern Italy.<sup>30</sup>

The following year, *La difesa* returned to the theme of Judas as the archetypical treasonous Jew. One article featured an image of a section of Giotto's fresco in the Scrovegni Chapel in Padua showing Judas collecting his bag of gold for his betrayal, and another later in the year showed a second image from Giotto's frescoes depicting "Judas's kiss." A year later, in 1940, two images of Judas, one labelled "Judas and Christ," and the other "Judas in the Last Supper by Andrea del Castagno," accompanied one article, while an article later that year republished Giotto's fresco of Judas's kiss. Nothing, however, demonstrates the elision between race and religion in the use of the Judas imagery better than the story carried in the last issue of *La difesa*, of 1941, titled "Judas the Jew: Judas Negroid." It included four different religious depictions of Judas kissing Jesus and minutely examined Judas's features to show that he belonged to an inferior race (see Image 1).<sup>31</sup>

One characteristic of the centuries-long Christian demonization of the Jews was the attention given to the Talmud as a font of Jewish evil. It proved a useful tool for reconciling the recognition that Jesus and his disciples were Jewish with the desire to characterize Jews as evil by nature. Hence, while the Jews of the Hebrew Bible were God's chosen people, by rejecting Jesus and then embracing the Talmud (a work dating to a time after the Christian sect had diverged from its Jewish roots), the Jews turned away from God and set out on their evil ways.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> "Le fonti dell'antigiudaismo italiano. Paolo IV e la carta dei giudei," *DR* 2, 10 (1939): 27–28; Paolo Guidotti, "Bolle pontificie contro gli ebrei," *DR* 2, 16 (1939): 27–29; Salvatore Costanza, "Gli eterni nemici di Roma," *DR* 2, 16 (1939): 30; M. C. Tentoni, "Gli ebrei nello stampo pontificio al tempo della Restaurazione," *DR* 4, 23 (1941): 27–29.

<sup>30 &</sup>quot;L'ebreo nell'arte," DR 1, 4 (1938): 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Giovanni Marro, "Giuda ebreo: Giuda negroide," DR 5, 4 (1941): 16–20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> The history of vilification of the Talmud as the epicenter of Jewish evil has been examined by Fausto Parente, "La Chiesa e il Talmud," in *Storia d'Italia*, Annali 11, vol. 2, *Gli ebrei in Italia*,



ll bacio di Giuda (particolare). Attresco di Giotto nella Cappella degli Scrovegni a Pado

IMAGE 1. The Kiss of Judas (detail). Fresco by Giotto in the Cappella degli Scrovegni, Padua (La difesa della razza 2, 20 [20 Aug. 1939]: 47; Brown University Library).

La difesa devoted an article to this theme in one of its first issues, titled simply "Talmud." "Beginning in 1239 and until 1320, Gregory IX and other popes," the article recounted, "ordered that it be burned. In the second half of the sixteenth century, the Talmud was burned six times.... Julius III

Corrado Vivanti, ed. (Turin: Einaudi, 1997); and Kenneth Stow, "The Burning of the Talmud in 1553, in the Light of Sixteenth Century Catholic Attitudes toward the Talmud," Bibliothèque d'humanisme et Renaissance 34, 3 (1972): 435-59.

issued a curse against the Talmud in 1553 and in 1555; Paul IV in 1559; Pius V in 1566; Clement VIII in 1592 and 1599." La difesa's next issue continued the story, one article telling how an abbot in 1826 sent the pope a copy of his book that revealed the hidden secrets of the Talmud. A second article in that issue focused on the Talmud as well, claiming that it instructed Jews to despise Christians and have them do all the work for them. Although no sources are given, the style of the piece, with a large number of presumed quotes from the Talmud, shows all the signs of having been lifted from earlier Catholic sources. 33

In its second year of publication La difesa continued to hammer on the theme of the Talmud as the source of Jewish evil, again wrapping its campaign against the Jews in the mantle of the Catholic Church. In a 1939 article titled "Christ and Christians in the Talmud," the journal asserted that the Talmud instructed Jews to hate and oppress Christians. Giving the theme special weight, the subtitle promised the "imminent publication" of a book devoted to the subject, to be published by La difesa itself. In this same issue La difesa republished an article by the prominent nineteenth-century French Catholic journalist, Louis Veuillot, "How the Jews view the non-Jewish woman."<sup>34</sup> It purported to reveal the Talmudic instruction that Jewish men were to regard Christian women as beasts. "They give the goyim the status of the donkey and the pig." Lest the sexual ramifications of this revelation be missed, each of the two pages of the article contained a drawing of a blonde woman tied up, one to a tree, the other in a pose of crucifixion on a star of David, as the evil figure of the Jewish man is poised to assault her. In the latter the Jew stands before an open book labeled "Talmud" (see Image 2). 35

Also common in the pages of *La difesa* were stories about the various saintly figures of the church who warned of the danger posed by the Jews. Three different issues in 1939 recounted the anti-Jewish diatribes of the Blessed Bernardino of Feltre, whose haloed, robed, barefooted figure adorned the first of these stories. The monks of his order, wrote the author, "coordinated and directed a vast movement against the Jews, those 'merchants of tears, drinkers of human blood." The next issue's follow-up story, "Usury, sacrilege and fraud and the ban on the Jews in the Papal

Mario De' Begni, "Cristo e i cristiani nel Talmud," DR 2, 14 (1939): 8–10; "Come gli ebrei considerano la donna non ebrea," DR 2, 14 (1939): 22-23.

<sup>33 &</sup>quot;Talmud," DR 1, 4 (1938): 10-11; Mario De' Bagni, "Luigi Chiarini e la 'teoria del giudaismo," DR 1, 5 (1938): 14; "Le due bocche d'Israele: Da Talmud," DR 1, 5 (1938): 15-16. <sup>34</sup> Louis Veuillot (1813–1883) was the editor of France's influential ultramontane Catholic journal, L'Univers, and a man much appreciated by Pope Pius IX. For details, see Thomas Albert Howard. The Pope and the Professor: Pius IX, Ignaz von Dollinger, and the Quandary of the Modern Age (New York: Oxford University Press, 2017), 122; and John W. O'Malley, Vatican I: The Council and the Making of the Ultramontane Church (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2018), 61 et passim.



"Cj rivolgiamo alle Nazioni che pretendono sfuggire alle persecuzioni: noi che siamoi sempre stati i più implacabili persecutori". L'ebreo Samuel Roth (da "American Gentile").

IMAGE 2. "We address the Nations who think they can escape persecutions: we who have always been the most implacable persecutors:—the Jew Samuel Roth" (*La difesa della razza* 2, 14 [20 May 1939]: 23; Brown University Library).

States," told how Bernardino "came in 1473 to urge the *bolognesi* to drive out the Jews." Later that year, in an article titled "Saints of the Italian race. Bernardino da Feltre," the author explained that "the Blessed Bernardino's desire, which was the same as that of the Church, was to isolate the Jews." Over the next three years, articles were similarly devoted to the anti-Jewish campaigns of various other saints. "It is generally believed," one asserted, "that, after his conversion, the apostle Saint Paul was the greatest tormentor of the Jews."

The question of conversion was potentially a delicate subject for *La difesa*, because the Church's doctrinal position seemed clear: a Jew who was baptized should no longer be considered a Jew but rather a Catholic, a position in evident contradiction with a racial understanding of the difference between Jew and Christian. The subject was taken up in one of the journal's first issues, which assured its readers, "The Church knows that conversion will not change

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Mario De' Begni, "Le fonti dell'antigiudaismo italiano, Bernardino da Feltre e i Frati minori," *DR* 2, 7 (1939): 35–36; Pietro Veltroni, "Monte San Savino e la cacciata dei giudei nel 1799," *DR* 2, 8 (1939): 15–16; M. Cioli, "Santi della razza italiana. Bernardino da Feltre," *DR* 2, 23 (1939): 12–14; Ottorino Gurrieri, "San Paolo e i giudei," *DR* 4, 17 (1941): 10–11.

the Jew's membership in the people of Israel, knows that baptism changes the type of Jew as little as it does that of the Negro and knows, that from the ethnological and anthropological point of view, the Jew remains a Jew."<sup>37</sup> Two years later, in 1940, the journal reiterated this view: "The Jew always remains a Jew, even if he changes his religious label. Indeed, the convert becomes even more Jewish than before...." Lest this be thought to be the view of someone outside the church, it is worth noting that its author's recent anti-Semitic book, *Under Israel's Mask*, had been positively reviewed by *Civiltà cattolica*. The one unacceptable point the author had made in that work, according to the Vatican-approved pages of the review, was the notion that the Jesuit journal had called only for "charity and conversions" in dealing with the Jewish threat, while the *Civiltà cattolica* reviewer insisted that, to the contrary, it had long urged governments to take steps to protect Christian society from the Jews.<sup>38</sup>

Perhaps most effective in making the point was the cartoon published in *La difesa*'s first issue of 1943. Titled "The Aryanized' at Heaven's gates," it showed a conversation between a haloed Saint Peter, holding the keys to heaven, and a hooked-nosed, bald Jew in fur-lined coat presenting him with a piece of paper with a cross on it:

"You can take me in without fear; here is my baptismal certificate."

"Hmm! I believe that it has little value here!"

"Little value? ... a piece of paper that cost me more than ten thousand francs!"<sup>39</sup>

Among the other themes found throughout the pages of *La difesa* was the charge that the Jews were the enemies of the Catholic Church and had to be stopped lest they destroy it. Typical was an article in late 1938 titled "How the Jews tried to take possession of the Church's patrimony," which told how Jews in the nineteenth century had sought to gain control of the agricultural properties of the Papal States. A few issues later, joining the themes of Jewish conversion and Jewish threats to the Church, *La difesa* recalled that when Sicily ordered the expulsion of all Jews in 1492 there had been a great rush to the baptismal font. And so, the journal recounted, "ninety thousand Jews found safety." Yet they had duped the Church authorities, for "The Jews ... have always been the declared and irreducible enemies of the Catholic Church." The next issue returned to this theme, asserting that while Jews might be forced by circumstances to accept baptism, the Jew remained "the enemy of the Roman Church." Telesio Interlandi dedicated several other articles over the next years to this theme,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Francesco Callari, "L'ebreo non si assimila," DR 1, 6 (1938): 20–21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Gino Sottochiesa, "Ebrei convertiti," *DR* 3, 19 (1940): 18–23. The *Civilità cattolica* review of Sottochiesa's book is found in 1938, I: 460.

 $<sup>^{39}</sup>$  "L'Arianizzato' alle porte del paradiso," DR 6, 3 (1942): 3. The cartoon is taken from a French paper.

describing what a late-1942 article referred to as "the war in which, for twenty centuries, Judas has used all the means and resources possible to fight against the foundations of the Catholic message."

Nor did *La difesa* fail to make regular use of the most medieval Christian charges against the Jews, with several articles devoted to the Jewish ritual murder of Christian children, along with one on the Jewish profanation of the Host. A name that stands out among the authors of these articles is Giorgio Almirante, who would later serve as longtime head of Italy's postwar neo-fascist party, the Movimento Sociale Italiano. One article he wrote featured an image of two women, one of whom holds up a cross. Its label reads: "These two Polish Jewish women ... are caught by a German soldier in the act of mocking and profaning the symbol of Christ." Almirante added, "Catholics and fascists might usefully reflect on this image: Rome has no other enemy in the world than Judaism."

In one of *La difesa*'s last issues, published as the Allies began to close in on Italy in the spring of 1943, the journal called for another moment of reflection. "But while today the war goes on," the author, most likely Interlandi himself, concluded, "and one can expect the most barbarous acts by the enemy, incited by Judaism and aroused by the greed for gold, the Italian ... knows that God is with him because He is with the best and God will keep him from ruin." Beside this meditation is a large cartoon-figure of a skull-capped, bearded Jew, a knife clutched in one hand and in the other a revolver pointed straight at the reader. 42

### Der Stürmer

Like *La difesa*, *Der Stürmer* offered itself as a stout defender of Christianity against its enemies, and regularly justified the state's anti-Jewish campaign by reference to Christian teachings. Yet, while *La difesa* wrapped itself in the mantle of the Roman Catholic Church, *Der Stürmer* had a more complicated relationship with the existing Christian denominations in Germany. In fact, the paper's owner and editor, Julius Streicher, like chief of propaganda Joseph Goebbels, was among the fiercest anti-clerics in the Nazi establishment.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>Filippo Macri, "Come gli ebrei tentarono d'impadronirsi del patrimonio della Chiesa," DR 2,
(1939): 39–40; A. Trizzino, "Battesimi e conversioni di ebrei," DR 2, 9 (1939): 27–28;
"Questionario," DR 2, 10 (1939): 42; Giovanni Savelli, "Introduzione: Storia dell'esilio," DR 6,
1 (1942): 12–13.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Cesare Zumaglini, "Il sacrilegio dell'ostia," *DR* 2, 5 (1939): 24–25; Giorgio Almirante, "Che la diritta via era smarrita," *DR* 5, 13 (1942): 9–11. The many articles found in *La difesa* devoted to Jewish ritual murder are examined in Kertzer and Mokosch, "Medieval in the Modern."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "Invito alla meditazione," *DR* 6, 14 (1943): 22. The magazine cover image of the Jew with a knife and a revolver is credited to a 1907 Russian weekly.

<sup>43</sup> Steigmann-Gall, Holy Reich, 125–26.

Der Stürmer regularly argued that, far from seeing everyone as equal before God, Christianity was not only compatible with a racist worldview but in fact embraced it. Symptomatic was a cover cartoon by staff illustrator Philipp Ruprecht in the first issue of 1936 titled, simply, "Creation." God, represented by two gigantic hands from heaven, is shown blessing a naked Aryan couple with golden complexion as a black man crouches in the dark below. A priest looks on, holding a pamphlet that declares that human races do not exist, as a Jew hides behind him. Next to them a little man cowers in a vial labeled "Uniform Man." The caption, written in pseudo-poetic style, explains, "The human races are the works of the Eternal One/Don't interfere in His craft, you minnow/Don't seek to meld what He split/Negating Creation's purpose for Judas's sake/World and Eternity would perish/If God and Satan united."

Indeed, for the German weekly, contemporary Catholic doctrine on racial matters was at odds with God's will. In a 1938 cover story boldly titled "The pope denies God's law," Streicher took issue with a speech in which Pius XI had condemned the recently announced racial policy in Italy. Streicher wrote: "Man too is God's creation.... And just as stones, plants, and animals differ in shape, color, and purpose, so there is no sameness among humans." He added, "Those who deny the existence of human races, deny the existence of God.... If the pope did justice to National Socialism and Fascism, he would repudiate the doctrine of his Church.... A pope who puts forth such a doctrine acts against reason. And he who acts against reason is a denier of God's truth." To hammer home the point, in an accompanying cartoon a blond German man turns around to see a Jew hiding behind a sinister-looking Catholic priest. The caption reads: "He who protects Satan cannot be God's servant" (see Image 3).

Even more than *Der Stürmer*'s staff writers, Streicher cast the Nazi fight against the Jews in Christian and millenarian terms, frequently relying on biblical imagery and language. In the cover story titled "Our faith" in the first issue of 1937, Streicher explained: "We believe in the mission of German blood and therefore in the mission of German nature. We believe that the path, blessed by God and so wondrous, taken by the German people in the Third Reich will not end in darkness. We believe in the final victory of the German people and the salvation of non-Jewish mankind. He who defeats world Jewry delivers himself from the devil!"

Whereas La difesa justified anti-Semitism by the alleged Jewish oppression of Christians, but recognized Judaism as a religion, Streicher argued that it was not a religion at all. In a 1942 cover story titled

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Schöpfung," Der Stürmer (1936) 1: 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Julius Streicher, "Der Papst leugnet das Gottesgesetz," *Der Stürmer* (1938) 34: 1–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Julius Streicher, "Unser Glaube," Der Stürmer (1937) 1: 1–2.



IMAGE 3: "He who protects Satan cannot be God's servant" (Der Stürmer 34 [1938]: 1; Harvard Widener Library).

"Criminality disguised as religion," he wrote: "We conceive of religion as everything that links man's actions with the transcendental and the divine."47 Citing the works of Jewish writers like Alfred Döblin, 48 Streicher asserted that even "leading Jews" confessed to Judaism's essentially worldly orientation and obsession with material concerns: "This view is reflected in the biblical tradition of the Torah. In it, what people call the Jewish God is depicted as a diabolical being that commands the Jews to consider themselves God's Chosen People among the non-Jewish peoples, destined to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Julius Streicher, "Als Religion getarntes Verbrechertum," *Der Stürmer* (1942) 34: 1–2.

Döblin, best known for his experimental novel *Berlin Alexanderplatz*, was one of the foremost representatives of modernism in German-language literature, which added to his enemy status in the eyes of the Nazis.

seize all non-Jewish property." In a similar cover story from 1940, Streicher asserted that, in truth, the Jews were nothing more than an "association for the representation of economic and political interests."

Not surprisingly, for Der Stürmer the conversion of Jews was meaningless. A 1934 article reported on an exhortation for prayer in a paper published by the archdiocese of Freiburg. 50 Local Catholics were encouraged to pray for the upcoming Jubilee to help speed the conversion of the Jews. Der Stürmer wrote dismissively of "The ancient delusional belief of solving the Jewish question with baptismal water.... How much longer does the Church think it can ignore the laws of blood and race?" Der Stürmer called on its readers to recite a very different prayer: "Pray that the Lord may help usher in a time when no Jew walks around in Germany anymore. Such a prayer makes sense." A particularly ironic 1935 cover cartoon depicted an unremarkable scene of a group of people on a street.<sup>51</sup> The caption clarified what it showed: "We see eighteen Jews in this illustration. Four of them were baptized as Catholics and three as Protestants. There are people who claim that baptized Jews are no longer Jews but Christians. Readers who can identify the baptized Jews to Der Stürmer by marking them with a cross will receive a prize." Needless to say, nothing in the illustration distinguished the Jews from the converts.

The pages of *Der Stürmer*, like those of *La difesa*, were suffused with religious imagery, but the German weekly relied much less on images from familiar, often centuries-old Christian works of art so ubiquitous in the Italian publication. Instead, *Der Stürmer* featured original drawings by Philipp Ruprecht. These illustrations emphasized National Socialism as a distinctly Christian force and never shied away from bold analogies, such as that between Christ on the one hand and Germany, the Third Reich, and Hitler on the other. For instance, in the cover cartoon of the Easter edition of 1933, Ruprecht celebrated Hitler's recent ascent to the Chancellery by depicting a German couple—the man in SA uniform—looking at a crucified Christ as a Swastika sun rises behind flourishing fields.<sup>52</sup> The caption explains: "The Jews nailed Christ to the cross and thought him dead. He was revived. They nailed Germany to the cross and thought her dead, but she has been revived and is more glorious than ever before" (see Image 4). Similarly, a title cartoon from 1939 portrayed a Jew smiling at a crucified German man.<sup>53</sup>

Another 1933 cover cartoon portrays the Nativity scene with modern Germans rather than ancient Jews as curious onlookers. A Jewish man with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Julius Streicher, "Die große Täuschung," Der Stürmer (1940) 37: 1–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "Wofür Katholiken beten sollen," *Der Stürmer* (1934) 7: 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Preisausschreiben," *Der Stürmer* (1935) 34: 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Ostern," Der Stürmer (1933) 15: 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Kreuzigung," *Der Stürmer* (1939) 4: 1.



IMAGE 4: "The Jews nailed Christ to the cross and thought him dead. He was revived. They nailed Germany to the cross and thought her dead, but she has been revived and is more glorious than ever before" (Der Stürmer 34 [1938]: 1; Harvard Widener Library).

claw-like fingers despondently turns away, complaining, "Their God does not let them down. As soon as you think them lost, someone is always born who will lead them to the light."54 The allusion to the Führer was unmistakable. The analogy of Christ and Hitler could be found not only in Ruprecht's cartoons; a 1938 article quoted a report in a "Jewish newspaper" from Chicago on a Protestant minister in New Jersey who had stated in an interview that it would be a good thing if they hanged Hitler. 55 Der Stürmer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Erlösergeburt," Der Stürmer (1933) 51: 1.

commented: "It is obvious that the Jews are very happy when a Christian minister joins them in their wailing: 'Crucify him!""

While Streicher's paper often portrayed itself as a defender of Christianity, in almost every issue it poured vitriol on the established churches of both confessions. In a contribution from 1937, Christa-Maria Rock blamed the very division of Christianity into different confessions on the Jews and their effort "to weaken and grind down the great masses through division." She lamented, "The clear awareness of the popes [of the need to keep Jews from positions of authority] was first buried and covered with heresies when full-blooded Jews first seized the Holy See and tainted it with their vices. Since then, Jewry has freely raised its head in all confessions and sects."

Der Stürmer frequently attacked individual priests deemed guilty of straying from Nazi ideology by their efforts to show the common descent of Judaism and Christianity. Not all priests were bad, though, and the weekly consistently made a distinction between Priester and Pfaffe, the latter a traditional derogatory term for a priest. According to a 1936 article, the German people knew how to distinguish between the two: "Priests are true disciples of the Son of Man.... Priests give to God what is due to God, and give to the state what is due to the state." By contrast, a Pfaffe saw his post merely as a means for conducting political business and he poisoned, rather than shepherded, his flock. While many clerics were unfortunately Pfaffen, some had experienced a change of heart since the Nazi rise to power: "Today hundreds of them wholeheartedly come out in favor of Adolf Hitler. They thank National Socialism for saving the Christian faith from imminent doom. They thank him for saving the churches from the torch of Communism."

In his March 1937 encyclical *Mit brennender Sorge*, Pius XI condemned aspects of Nazi ideology and the German government's many breaches of the *Reichskonkordat* treaty that it had signed with the Vatican in 1933. In response, Hitler authorized the ramping-up of the well-publicized "immorality trials" of monks, nuns, lay brothers, and priests. Given that *Der Stürmer* had been eagerly reporting on these trials since they had begun the previous year, it is no surprise that the paper played an important role in this campaign to undermine the Catholic Church's reputation. In one cover story from 1936, staff writer Ernst Hiemer, a long-time collaborator with Streicher, wrote: "Week after week the public learns about new sexual crimes by clergy, friars, and nuns. They have caused a wave of indignation among the German people." He also pointed out a silver lining: "Those who wish the people well and contribute to building their future are grateful to destiny that it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Christa-Maria Rock, "Juda und christliche Konfessionen," Der Stürmer (1937) 11: 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "Priester und Pfaffen," Der Stürmer (1936) 14: 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ernst Hiemer, "Dem Volke verloren," Der Stürmer (1936) 30: 1–2.

opened the eyes of those who still believed in the illusion of the virginity and sanctity of what is happening inside the monastery walls."

Der Stürmer repeatedly contrasted the pro-Jewish and, it said, thoroughly corrupted contemporary churches with the words and deeds of past Christian authorities. In this respect, Der Stürmer and La difesa were similar, since Streicher's paper portrayed the Nazi racial laws as a logical extension of traditional church practices mandating the separation of Jews from Christians. In a 1940 article, a Leipzig University professor proclaimed: "The Nuremberg Laws, too, are not an invention of National Socialism! No! Already in the medieval period, measures were taken to oppose racial pollution." National Socialism's goal, he stressed, was to end racial pollution once and for all. <sup>59</sup>

In a 1942 article, in response to reports that the Vatican library employed a Jew, staff writer Hans Eisenbeiß provided a detailed list of the anti-Jewish measures that various popes had introduced, writing, "There was a time when the popes did not employ Jews as librarians. Back then they were considered the descendants of the killers of Christ and were treated accordingly. Testimonies to this period are the papal bulls decreed for the protection of the Church from the people of the devil." In a later article on Paul IV's 1555 bull that confined Jews to the ghetto, Eisenbeiß commented: "The best among the popes have always been the fiercest enemies of the Jews." Der Stürmer drew on many other historic Christian figures as witnesses against the Jews, and frequently quoted such churchmen as Tertullian, Ambrose, Thomas Aquinas, and Martin Luther.

Luther had pride of place in the paper's anti-Semitic arsenal. In a 1941 contribution, Siegfried Goetze wrote: "Luther an anti-Semite? Some may have been surprised when not long ago they heard about Luther's fierce commitment against the Jews. That is because his anti-Jewish writings had remained 'forgotten' and unknown until very recently." Der Stürmer did its best to ensure that its readers would know of Luther's loathing of the Jews, and more than fifty articles from 1933 to 1943 included quotes from his tract On the Jews and Their Lies and his Table Talk. The paper regularly criticized the contemporary Lutheran Church for straying from Luther's teachings. As Goetze wrote, the Lutherans had recently promoted the belief that Luther viewed the Jewish problem as a religious rather than a racial one, to be overcome by conversion. Goetze declared: "The fact that today they can spread such an interpretation is proof of how alien Luther's struggle against all things un-German has become to his own Church and how they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> L. Franz, "Kirche und Jude," Der Stürmer (1940) 18: 8.

<sup>60</sup> Hans Eisenbeiß, "Judenfeindliche Päpste," *Der Stürmer* (1942) 35: 6.

Hans Eisenbeiß, "Die Juden unter Papst Paul IV," Der Stürmer (1943) 49: 4.

<sup>62</sup> Siegfried Goetze, "Dr. Martin Luther und Juda," Der Stürmer (1941) 22: 3.

could successfully render 'forgotten' Luther's words against the Jews." It was Luther's knowledge of the Jewish "will to destroy," argued Goetze, that led him, in his attempt to defend the German people, to demand the expulsion of the Jews and the burning of their synagogues.

Yet, for *Der Stürmer* the greatest anti-Semite in history was not Luther but Jesus himself. Streicher set this out in a long 1943 article, "What did Jesus of Nazareth really teach? He taught what to do in order to pass muster before God and men. He warned about the hypocrisy of the Pharisees and the high priests."63 Streicher went on to paraphrase a passage from the Gospel of John (8:44), one frequently invoked in his paper: "He warned about the Jewish threat with the words: 'The Jews are murderers from the beginning, their father is the devil!" Streicher added: "These were the morals that gave the Jews reason to make Christ suffer the torment of a Bolshevist martyrdom and to let him perish on the cross on Golgotha." According to Der Stürmer's editor, the Jews did not want Christian pastors to remind their flocks of this history, because they knew that "no true Christian can feel love for the descendants of Christ's killers. That is why they praise those priests who preach one should love even his enemies." Streicher and other Stürmer writers routinely branded such priests "Pharisees." A 1935 article predicted what lay in store for them: "One thing is certain: the time will come when every single German Christian will speak with profound contempt of those who abused their priestly robes by taking the side of those who have been cursed by Christ for all time."64

With its embrace of Jesus, *Der Stürmer* took a clear stance on a potentially delicate issue. Some *völkisch* currents in the Nazi Party, notably the "neo-Paganists" around Alfred Rosenberg, sought to abolish the worship of Jesus on the grounds that he was a Jew,<sup>65</sup> while Streicher's paper was adamant that Jesus was Aryan. A 1938 cover story by staff writer Karl Holz provided a lengthy discussion of this issue.<sup>66</sup> Holz attacked the neo-Paganists, writing, "They are the supporters of a so-called 'religious movement,' which has nothing to do with religion or with a movement." He faulted them and other "one-hundred-and-fifty-percent *völkisch*" currents for siding on this issue with the "Jews' clerical minions" when they claimed that Christ was a Jew.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Julius Streicher, "Sie hassen das Kreuz," Der Stürmer (1943) 51: 4.

<sup>64 &</sup>quot;Die Predigt," Der Stürmer (1935) 49: 8.

<sup>65</sup> Rosenberg was among the foremost Nazi ideologues. He edited the Nazi Party's newspaper, the *Völkischer Beobachter*, from 1923 to 1938, and in his best-selling book, *The Myth of the Twentieth Century*, he promoted the idea that Christianity in Germany should be replaced by a national, Nordic faith of blood and soil. Steigmann-Gall argues that Rosenberg's influence has been vastly overestimated by Church historians keen to show the Nazi's anti-Christian credentials (*Holy Reich*, 91). For a contrary opinion, see Irving Hexham, "Inventing 'Paganists': A Close Reading of Richard Steigmann-Gall's The Holy Reich," *Journal of Contemporary History* 42, 1 (2007): 59–78.

<sup>66</sup> Karl Holz, "War Christus Jude?" Der Stürmer (1938) 49: 1–4.

"With this view and their shouting, both [groups] promote neither the truth nor the German people. They only help the lie and the Jews." Holz then expounded on the proper *völkisch* perspective with reference to "the great racial laws" to which men are subject: "One of these laws says: A teaching that does not come from Nordic blood and does not contain the Nordic spirit cannot spread among Nordic peoples." He added: "Christ was one of the greatest and most brilliant figures that Earth has ever produced. Those who say this Christ was a Jew say something incredibly stupid." The accompanying cartoon showed Christ's bleeding feet nailed on the cross and a mischievously grinning Jew.

If Christ was not a Jew, then neither should the Old Testament be considered part of Christianity. In fact, according to *Der Stürmer*, the God of the Jewish scriptures had nothing to do with the God of the New Testament. Streicher wrote in a 1944 cover story: "It was a great error to believe that the God whom the criminal Jews created for themselves was the same God non-Jews had to believe in.... The Jewish God Jehovah told the Jews to devour the peoples of the Earth and to enslave them." While Jehovah preached hate and crime, the Christian God proclaimed love and bestowed eternal peace on humanity. If a people had ever been "chosen," it was the German people, destined to deliver mankind from the Jewish scourge.

In a 1936 cover cartoon, a boy and a girl, blond and dressed in the garb of Nazi youth organizations, cast a skeptical look at a giant book labeled "Old Testament." A sinister-looking Jewish man eyes them from behind the tome as a Catholic priest looks on. The caption reads: "The German youth does not understand the spirit that emanates from the book." A 1940 article reported Luther's regret later in life, having by then gotten to know the Jews better, that he had translated the Old Testament. Such regret, *Der Stürmer* commented, was unnecessary, for the Old Testament was in fact a useful record of age-old Jewish crimes: "The Old Testament, in the hands of the enlightened and the free, is a weapon that helps fulfill Martin Luther's demand in his book 'On the Jews and Their Lies': the destruction of the Jew!"

## CONCLUSIONS

The vast majority of both Italians and Germans were at this time at least nominally Christian. The two regimes were determined to render the alleged Jewish threat intelligible and visceral to the people, and they found it effective to do so at least in part in Christian terms. The most important propaganda vehicles against the Jews in each country, *La difesa della razza* and *Der Stürmer*, regularly affirmed that the regimes' anti-Semitic ideas and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Julius Streicher, "Der falsche Glaube," Der Stürmer (1944) 35: 1–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Philipp Ruprecht, "Die 'Heilige' Schrift," *Der Stürmer* (1936) 44: 1.

<sup>69 &</sup>quot;Das Alte Testament," Der Stürmer (1940) 46: 5.

measures were not a break with Christian tradition but its culmination. A proper Christian, they argued in issue after issue, seeks to destroy those who killed the redeemer of mankind and have fought his followers ever since. For support, they could rely on the abundant anti-Semitic themes and figures found in the Christian tradition.

While the two publications showed many similarities in the way they demonized the Jews, the styles they employed were quite different. Julius Streicher and his staff were frank about the fact that theirs was a *Kampfblatt* ("paper for the struggle") to "enlighten" working people on the Jewish question with the goal of making anti-Semitism a mass movement. In a lengthy 1936 cover story, Ernst Hiemer wrote that it was in order to advance this mission that the paper employed "simple," "repetitious," and even "salacious" language "of the people." Many issues also featured writings from academic contributors, whose credentials *Der Stürmer* staff had no compunctions about exploiting. Yet Hiemer observed in his article that "puny 'intellectuals'" would not solve the Jewish question. "

La difesa della razza, by contrast, though it hardly lacked in vulgar anti-Semitic and racist caricatures, sought to wrap itself in a cloak of scientific authority. Each issue carried the subtitle "Science, Documentation, Debate," and its pages were filled with articles by university professors employing all the academic prestige of their positions. Yet, while its articles on the scientific basis of racism and the geographical distribution of races were typically penned by authors in positions of academic authority, the same was not true for its many articles detailing the Catholic warnings against the dangers posed by the Jews. These were not generally written by professors of theology or even by priests.

If the two papers were similar in equating Christianity with anti-Semitism, their contrasting stance towards the church(es) mirrored the very different church-regime relations found in Italy and Germany. Despite recurrent frictions, Mussolini largely succeeded in his attempt to make the Catholic Church a supporting pillar of his regime, especially after the 1929 signing of the Lateran Pacts. Pope Pius XI's death in early 1939 prevented an open confrontation between the Vatican and the regime over Mussolini's new racial doctrine, since Pius XII moved quickly to repair frayed relations with the Fascist regime. Accordingly, the authors of *La difesa* papered over any potential conflict on issues such as the conversion of Jews and painted themselves instead as the defenders of the Catholic Church against the Jewish enemy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> "Kampf des Stürmers," Der Stürmer (1936) 51: 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> On Streicher's contempt of intellectuals, and especially university professors, see Roos, *Julius Streicher und "Der Stürmer."* 114.

Mussolini and his associates had been well aware that their new "racial" laws could provoke conflict with the Roman Catholic Church and took measures from the very beginning to play down any contrast between the newly unveiled Fascist racial doctrine and Church teachings. To this end, they constantly stressed that they were not imitating the Nazi racial doctrine but articulating something very different. The authoritative, Vatican-overseen Jesuit bimonthly La Civiltà cattolica called attention to this difference in its first coverage of the new racial policy, in 1938. 72 Germany's National Socialist regime adopted no such defensive attitude in introducing its anti-Semitic policies, yet, as shown by the case of *Der Stürmer*, even one of its famously anticlerical publications would not openly cast itself as opposed to Christian teachings. The tensions between the Nazi regime and the Christian churches derived primarily not from its racial or anti-Semitic policies but, at least in the case of the Roman Catholic Church, from Nazi attempts to limit the influence and position of the Church itself and to substitute the state for the Church as the center of the people's allegiance and identity.

In contrast to the attempts of many among the Nazi elites to create a völkisch, Aryanized Christian church loyal to the regime, as explored by Steigmann-Gall, Bergen, and other scholars, less attention has been paid to the Italian Fascist regime's syncretic ambitions and successes. Examination of La difesa della razza offers several points worth pursuing along these lines. As noted above, references to warnings offered by Church authorities regarding the Jews in the magazine's pages overwhelmingly cited Italian sources: whether saints, popes, or religious iconography. Although there was no lack of Church anti-Semitic sources coming from outside of Italy to choose from, these received relatively little attention. This nationalization of Roman Catholicism found simultaneous expression in the decision of Pius XII, shortly after becoming pope, to proclaim Francis of Assisi and Catherine of Siena as the co-patron saints of Italy, the result in part of a campaign initiated by various Fascist youth organizations a decade earlier.<sup>73</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> La Civiltà cattolica helped prepare the way for acceptance of Italy's racial laws a month before they were first enacted by praising the similar, recently announced Hungarian anti-Semitic measures. The Vatican-supervised journal warned readers of the Jews' "messianic craving for world domination," contrasting the measures that Hungary was enacting with those of a "vulgar, fanatic ... racist" kind (Mario Barbera, "La questione dei giudei in Ungheria," Civiltà cattolica III [1938]: 146-53). For an examination of how the Catholic press handled this question at the time Italy's racial laws were first announced, see Kertzer, Pope and Mussolini, 316-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> A six-column spread in Mussolini's newspaper, *Il Popolo d'Italia*, the following year ("Pio XII esalta le grandi figure di San Francesco e Santa Caterina," 6 May 1940: 3) ecstatically described the pope's participation in a church ceremony celebrating the creation of the two new national saints. Proudly sitting in the first row were various Fascist dignitaries along with many cardinals. Following the ceremony, the bigshots of the Fascist regime lined up to kiss the pope's ring. The next year, with the war raging, a similar ceremony was held in Assisi, with Il Popolo d'Italia enthusiastically describing the combination of the church service and the related Fascist

Our examination of the use made of Christianity in demonizing the Jews in these two publications also raises the question of how useful the concept of "political religion" is in characterizing the Italian Fascist and German National Socialist regimes. Rooted in a secularization theory in which these modern political movements take on many features of, and in some sense take the place of, traditional religions, the approach has generated a large literature. There is little doubt that both regimes did promote secular forms of saint worship, myth-making, and ritual, and references to Mussolini and Hitler in quasi-divine terms are easy to find. Yet the claim that these were, or aspired to be, new forms of religion that would displace the old remains controversial.

Adamson, in recently raising this question in the context of the Italian case, notes that "the fact that Fascism and the Catholic Church enjoyed a 'substantial collaboration' or 'cohabitation' renders rather poignant the one major lacuna in the current historiography: our total lack of an account integrating this relationship with the fascist sacralisation of politics." He adds that the most prominent exponent of the political religion approach to these two regimes, Emilio Gentile, in describing Fascism as a political religion, had rather little to say about its relationship with the Church. <sup>75</sup> Gentile, whose theory of political religion is grounded in his theory of the

<sup>75</sup> Walter L. Adamson, "Fascism and Political Religion in Italy: A Reassessment," *Contemporary European History* 23, 1 (2014): 43–73, 56.

gathering immediately following ("Le feste francescane di Assisi: Il solenne rito mistico e guerriero," 5 Oct. 1941: 3). The marriage of the Fascist regime with the Catholic church through the two new patron saints continued until Mussolini's downfall. As late as May 1943, two months before the Allied landing on Italian territory, the Primate of Venice, Cardinal Adeodato Piazza, used Saint Catherine's day to offer his public blessing to Italy's troops: "All of Italy is proud of you; it knows with what force you are standing in the way of the enemy's arrogance, it knows that out of a sense of duty you will not shirk from supreme sacrifices." The remarks, quoted on 9 May 1943 in Rome's Catholic daily newspaper, L'Avvenire di Roma, were reported enthusiastically by Italy's ambassador to the Holy See to the propaganda ministry (Archivio Storico del Ministero degli Affari Esteri [Rome], Affari Politici, 1931–1945, Santa Sede, b. 68, tel. 1553). On the fascist use of the new saint days, see also Gerald Parsons, "A National Saint in a Fascist State," Journal of Religious History 32, 1 (2008): 76–95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Emilio Gentile's work, rooted in his long-term study of the Italian Fascist case, has been particularly influential here: *The Sacralization of Politics in Fascist Italy*, Keith Botsford, trans. (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1996); and "Fascism as Political Religion." *Journal of Contemporary History* 25, 2 (1990): 229–51. Among other influential works, see Hans Maier, ed., *Totalitarianism and Political Religion: Concepts for the Comparison of Dictatorships* (London: Routledge, 2004); and Roger Griffin, *Fascism, Totalitarianism and Political Religion* (New York: Routledge, 2005). For German language works on Nazism as political religion, see Claus-Ekkehard Bärsch, *Die politische Religion des Nationalsozialismus: Die religiöse Dimension Der NS-Ideologie in den Schriften von Dietrich Eckhart, Joseph Goebbels, Alfred Rosenberg und Adolf Hitler (Munich: Wilhelm Fink, 1998); Sabine Behrenbeck, <i>Der Kult um die toten Helden. Nationalsozialistische Mythen, Riten und Symbole 1923 bis 1945* (Vierow: SH-Verlag, 1996); Michael Ley and Julius H. Schoeps, eds., *Der Nationalsozialismus als politische Religion* (Bodenheim: Philo, 1997); Klaus Vondung, *Magie und Manipulation: Ideologischer Kult und politische Religion des Nationalsozialismus* (Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1971).

"sacralization of politics," identifies this phenomenon with "the formation of a religious dimension in politics that is distinct from, and autonomous of, traditional religious institutions."<sup>76</sup>

Here our examination of the use of Christian images and authorities by *Der* Stürmer and La difesa della razza offers considerable insight. The two publications are particularly telling for this purpose in that they were produced by some of the most secular elements of the two regimes. That both made regular use of the most "traditional" religious materials available and portrayed themselves as defending traditional religion makes it difficult to portray the two movements as new forms of secular religion. Yet the differences we find between the two publications demand that we make some distinction here. Toward that end, rather than embracing the concept of "political religion," it is worth considering whether the alternative concept of "clerico-fascism" may better characterize the relation of these regimes to the traditional churches.

Pollard has recently reviewed historical work that uses this concept of clerico-fascism to analyze forms of fascism in interwar Europe. They have in common, he writes, "a belief that fascist movements and ideas offered the best political vehicle for the protection and promotion of religious interests and objectives and a sense that those ideas were consonant with Christian ideals and practices." As he notes, historians who embrace this approach stand in direct contradiction with those who portray these fascist regimes as a product of secularization.<sup>77</sup>

The case of La difesa della razza clearly lends support to the conclusion that clerico-fascism is a better fit for the Italian case than is political religion, if the latter is taken to refer to a new, secular religion separate from the traditional churches. The magazine constantly cited Roman Catholic Church authority and portrayed what many have seen as the Fascist regime's greatest departure from Church authority—its racial campaign—as rooted in the teachings of the Roman Catholic Church itself.<sup>78</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Emilio Gentile, "The Sacralisation of Politics: Definitions, Interpretations and Reflections on the Question of Secular Religion and Totalitarianism," Totalitarian Movements and Political Religion 1, 1 (2000): 18-55, 21. In this same piece, Gentile adds something of a softening note: "With the political religion of [Italian] Fascism ... it did not attempt to hijack traditional institutionalized religion, but, on the contrary, attempted to establish a form of symbiotic relationship with it, with the aim of incorporating it into the movement's own mythical and symbolic universe, thereby making it a component of secular religion" (ibid.: 23). We would ask, however, what is "secular" about such a "political religion"?

John Pollard, "'Clerical Fascism': Context, Overview and Conclusion," Totalitarian Movements and Political Religions 8, 2 (2007): 433-46, 443. See also Nina Valbousquet, "Race and Faith: The Catholic Church, Clerical Fascism, and the Shaping of Italian Anti-Semitism and Racism," Modern Italy 23, 4 (2018): 355-71. On the concept of clerical fascism, also see Matthew Feldman and Marius Turda, "'Clerical Fascism' in Interwar Europe: An Introduction," Totalitarian Movements and Political Religions 8, 2 (2007): 205-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Virtue has recently written of "The Fascist regime's efforts to incorporate Catholicism into its religion"; Nicholas G. Virtue, "Religion, Race, and the Nation in La Tradotta del Fronte Giulio,

Examination of *Der Stürmer* suggests that the German case is more complicated, partly due to the multiplicity of Christian denominations and their differing relations with the Nazi racial state. While virtually no criticism of the Roman Catholic Church was broached by the Italian publication, *Der Stürmer*'s pages contained regular attacks on Christian clergy. Yet these attacks were phrased not in terms of the failure of those clergy to embrace a new, nationalist, secular religion but, on the contrary, their failure to stick to traditional Christian teachings, particularly those associated with Martin Luther. Our own observations in this sense are in line with Steigmann-Gall's argument: "Political religion theorists argue that the Nazis' 'theology of race' was religious but anti-Christian; however, the Nazis themselves claimed that it was Christian." We would only modify Steigmann-Gall's statement by specifying that *most* of the Nazis thought that their views of race were in line with their Christian religion.

More recently, Munson, while pointing out that "the boundary between religious and racial anti-Semitism has often been blurry and porous," and finding that Christian anti-Semitism provided important support for the Nazi campaign against the Jews, nonetheless insists, "The distinction between Nazi and fascist racial anti-Semitism and traditional Christian hatred of the Jew is real." The former, in this view, was grounded largely in a pseudoscientific racism and was therefore distinct from Christian anti-Semitism. One But what may be "real" from an abstract, analytical perspective may be less useful when applied to historical analysis. To contrast Nazi/fascist anti-Semitism with "traditional Christian hatred of the Jew" leads to a view of the former that is shorn of its Christian sources and Christian themes, a view that, as our examination suggests, is misleading.

While, in general, Italy's clergy took enthusiastic part in this creation of a national Catholicism linked to the Fascist regime, the Vatican was more cautious. It is notable that the only evidence of Vatican displeasure with *La difesa della razza* during Pius XII's papacy that we could find in the Italian state archives puts considerable emphasis on just this point. <sup>81</sup> A *Pro-Memoria* (memorandum) complaining about *La difesa della razza*, which was sent from the Vatican Secretariat of State and ultimately made its way to

<sup>1943–1943,&</sup>quot; *Modern Italy* 23, 4 (2018): 373–93, 375. However, given the grounding of the concept of "political religion" in secularization theory, this use of the term may be misleading.

Richard Steigmann-Gall, "Nazism and the Revival of Political Religion Theory," *Totalitarian Movements and Political Religion* 5, 3 (2004): 376–96, 392.

<sup>80</sup> Henry Munson, "Christianity, Antisemitism, and the Holocaust," *Religions* 9, 26 (2018): 12–13, https://doi.org/10.3390/rel9010026 (last accessed 14 Jan. 2020).

81 Here we refer to a search in both the Italian foreign ministry archives, where the papers of the

Here we refer to a search in both the Italian foreign ministry archives, where the papers of the Italian ambassador to the Holy See are housed, and the Central State Archives, where most of the other papers of Mussolini's central government are to be found.

Mussolini in late March 1939, took particular exception not to the demonization of the Jews but to La difesa articles that suggested Catholicism was founded in Rome and was by nature Italian.<sup>82</sup>

Der Stürmer's unabashed disdain for the established churches clearly reflected its owner and editor's vehement anticlericalism. Streicher had considerable leeway in making all kinds of allegations against not only the Jews but also the churches, while an official paper such as the Nazi Party's Völkischer Beobachter had to show some restraint. Far from diminishing Der Stürmer's importance, this was precisely the role the paper was supposed to play in the Nazi propaganda machine. 83 As Lackey has shown, Streicher seems to have genuinely believed in the Christian basis of his vulgar anti-Semitism and was far from simply an opportunist in seeking to enlist figures like Jesus and Luther in his fight, including when on trial at Nuremberg.<sup>84</sup>

Surprisingly, given the importance of *Der Stürmer* for the Nazis' propaganda against the Jews, the existing literature has paid scant attention to the fact that the paper consistently framed its extreme anti-Semitism in distinctly positive-Christian terms. 85 In *The Holy Reich*, Steigmann-Gall devotes less than a paragraph to this issue, dismissing Der Stürmer as a "highly disreputable newspaper" that "leaves room for skepticism." Such skepticism may be reasonable when trying, as Steigmann-Gall does, to ascertain the Nazi elite's true beliefs. Leading Nazis' views on religion were highly diverse, as Koehne argues, and their only apparent common denominator was that "religion had to measure up to their hyperracialized and anti-semitic ideology."87 In effect, the German weekly exposed ordinary Germans, including many who were unaffiliated with the German Christian movement, to positive-Christian ideas, including the embrace of an Aryan Jesus.<sup>88</sup>

Indeed, Der Stürmer likely had a far greater influence on the masses than did the Institute for the Study and Eradication of Jewish Influence on German

See Roos, Julius Streicher und "Der Stürmer," 415.

<sup>82 &</sup>quot;Pro-Memoria circa la rivista 'La difesa della razza," Archivio Storico del Ministero degli Affari Esteri (Rome), Ambasciata Italiana presso la Santa Sede, b. 102, no. 2454/923, 20 Mar. 1939.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Michael Lackey, "Conceptualizing Christianity and Christian Nazis after the Nuremberg Trials," Cultural Critique 84, 1 (2013): 101-33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> This is true for the extensive use of Christian symbolism in *Der Stürmer* more broadly. See, for instance, Przyrembel, 'Rassenschande'; Roos, Julius Streicher und "Der Stürmer"; and Showalter, Little Man, What Now? Bytwerk discusses the German weekly's attacks against Jewish baptism, the Old Testament, and the idea that Christ was a Jew (Julius Streicher, 110–14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Steigmann-Gall, Holy Reich, 125.

Koehne, "Were the National Socialists a *Völkisch* Party?" 790.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> The membership of the German Christians reached about six hundred thousand. See Bergen, Twisted Cross, 178. At its peak in 1935, Der Stürmer sold close to half a million copies. See Bytwerk, Julius Streicher, 57. The International Military Tribunal at Nuremberg concluded that its actual circulation was much higher, since most Germans could freely access the paper via the ubiquitous "Stürmer boxes." The print run of some of the numerous special issues ran up to two million copies.

Religious Life highlighted by Heschel, since the Institute was a relatively obscure think tank. Similar to Steigmann-Gall, Heschel downplays the importance of Streicher's "propaganda rag," arguing that, by comparison, "the moral and societal location of clergy and theologians lends greater weight to the propaganda of the Institute." She adds: "Propaganda coming from the pulpit calls forth far deeper resonance than that spoken by a politician or journalist." This may be true, but *Der Stürmer*'s vitriol against the Jews, if less authoritative than the corresponding pronouncements of the Protestant ministers, may have reached far more Germans. It was precisely the paper's crucial role in turning the Germans against their Jewish fellow citizens that led the judges at Nuremberg to send Streicher to the gallows.

Many recent important works have detailed how, in the years leading up to and including the massacre of Europe's Jews, the Christian churches behaved toward the German and Italian regimes and their persecution and eventual murder of the Jews. By looking instead here at the way the two regimes made use of Christianity in their demonization of the Jews, and pointing out ways in which the two differed in this respect, we hope we have cast new light on this relationship and pointed to new directions for further historical study.

Abstract: The role played by Christianity and Christian churches in the demonization of the Jews by the German National Socialist and Italian Fascist regimes remains a subject of intense controversy. The historiography at the base of this debate has been largely rooted in research on either Germany or Italy, yet comparative empirical study is particularly well-suited to allow broader generalizations. Such work is especially valuable given the very different relationships the two regimes maintained with the churches. This article identifies similarities and differences in the Nazi and Italian Fascist uses of Christianity in their efforts to turn their populations against the Jews through examination of two of their most influential popular anti-Semitic propaganda vehicles: La difesa della razza in Italy and Der Stürmer in Germany. Both mixed pseudoscientific racial theories with arguments based on Christian religious authority, and both presented themselves as defenders of Christianity against the Jewish threat. Yet while the Italian publication, reflecting the Fascist regime's close relationship with the Roman Catholic Church, took care to present itself as in harmony with the Church, the German publication adopted a much more critical attitude toward contemporary German churches and churchmen, casting them as having strayed from the true teachings of Jesus.

Key words: Fascism, National Socialism, anti-Semitism, Italy, Germany, *Der Stürmer, La difesa della razza*, Christianity, Roman Catholic Church

<sup>89</sup> Heschel, Aryan Jesus, 17.

<sup>90</sup> See Bytwerk, Julius Streicher, 43-44.